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FOI 3819
Date 09/05/2025

Dear Requester,
Thank you for your Freedom of Information request. Please note, this is a cross-site response for Bedford site and Luton site.

You asked:
Can you list the specific staff policies that relate to women in the NHS? (i.e. maternity, menopause, women's well-being, women's health, pregnancy loss leave) 
Menopause Policy
Maternity, Adoption, Paternity, Parental and Shared Parental Leave

Has the NHS made the language in any of these women specific staff policies gender neutral?
No

Can you confirm the date that the change was made? 
Can you confirm the name and job title of the HR manager who took the decision to make the language gender neutral in these women specific staff policies?
Did the HR manager consult with biologically female staff before making the change to use gender neutral terms in women specific staff policies?

Do you have a transgender policy for staff?
No

Does the policy mention use of the bathrooms/toilets/changing facilities/locker rooms/breastfeeding spaces, single-sex spaces etc.?
Does it currently allow for individuals to use the bathrooms/toilets/changing facilities/locker rooms/breastfeeding spaces, single-sex spaces etc. based on how the individual identifies their gender, rather than what their biological sex is?
Please provide the exact wording in the policy which allows this?
What was the reasoning for taking the decision to allow individuals to use the bathrooms/toilets/changing facilities/locker rooms/breastfeeding spaces, single-sex spaces etc. based on how the individual identifies their gender?
Was biological women's safety ever considered when making the decision to allow individuals to use single-sex spaces based on how the individual identifies their gender? 
Why did you feel it was necessary to put biological women in danger?
Did you consult with staff when writing the transgender policy?
Did you consult with biologically female staff when writing the transgender policy?

Following the landmark decision by the Supreme Court* will you be now changing your gender neutral policies back to biological sex, and amending any requirements in the transgender policy to comply with the Supreme Court's decision?
Can you confirm the month when you will start making the amendments to your gender neutral policies and transgender policy?
Can you confirm the month by when the amendments to your gender neutral policies and transgender policy will be finalized?
[bookmark: _GoBack]The Trust does not have any specifically gender neutral policies. The Trust will be awaiting guidance from NHS England on the NHS approach following this ruling.

Do you support the use of pronouns?
If someone wants to put it in their email footer we do not stop them from doing that.

Is it mandatory for your staff to put their pronouns in their email signatures, staff badges, staff ID cards, staff portal etc. 
No

Is it mandatory for your staff to verbally mention their pronouns in meetings, at events, during presentations etc.
No

How do you support staff who choose not to do the above?
As this is not mandatory there have been no issues reported if a person chooses or does not choose to include any reference. If anyone should raise a concern, the Trust has policies and processes in place to support anyone who has any issue they want to raise.

How do you support staff who may face backlash from other colleagues for choosing not to do the above?
The Trust has policies and processes in place to support anyone who has any issue they want to raise.

Has the NHS made the language in any women specific patient policies gender neutral?
We do have a some maternity clinical guidelines that include an inclusion statement that says where the document refers to ‘women’ it means all those that are giving birth including trans men and pregnant people. These document do not reference the use of bathrooms etc.

Can you confirm the date that the change was made? 
Can you confirm the name and job title of the HR manager who took the decision to make the language gender neutral in these women specific patient policies?
Was there any consultation before making the change to use gender neutral terms in women specific patient policies?

Do you have a transgender policy for patients?
No

Does the policy mention use of the wards/booths/consultation rooms/bathrooms/toilets/changing facilities, single-sex spaces etc?
Does it currently allow for individuals to use the wards/booths/consultation rooms/bathrooms/toilets/changing facilities, single-sex spaces etc. based on how the individual identifies their gender, rather than what their biological sex is?
Please provide the exact wording in the policy which allows this?
What was the reasoning for taking the decision to allow individuals to use the wards/booths/consultation rooms/bathrooms/toilets/changing facilities, single-sex spaces etc. based on how the individual identifies their gender?
Was biological women's safety ever considered when making the decision to allow individuals to use single-sex spaces based on how the individual identifies their gender? 
Why did you feel it was necessary to put biological women in danger?
Was there any consultation when writing the transgender policy?
Was there any consultation when writing the transgender policy?

Following the landmark decision by the Supreme Court* will you be now changing your gender neutral policies back to biological sex, and amending any requirements in the transgender policy to comply with the Supreme Court's decision?
Can you confirm the month when you will start making the amendments to your gender neutral policies and transgender policy?
Can you confirm the month by when the amendments to your gender neutral policies and transgender policy will be finalized?
The Trust does not have any specifically gender neutral policies. The Trust will be awaiting guidance from NHS England on the NHS approach following this ruling.

What is your policy when patients request to see a medical professional of their own biological sex?
When patients request to see a medical professional of their own biological sex do you consider only biological sex?
The Trust does not currently have a policy for requests of this nature. Any request asking for particular medical professional would be on a case by case basis and if the service can allow.

Do you support the use of pronouns for patients?
If a patient wishes to be referenced in a different way this would be noted on their health record.

What do your policies state should happen with a biologically male patient who claims to experience symptoms relating to the uterus, vagina, breasts or pregnancy related symptoms? 
Our policies do not specifically discuss this issue.

What do your policies state should happen with a biologically male patient who requests to go to a female-only ward because he identifies as a woman?
The Trust Patient Experience Policy includes reference to this issue and the section is below:
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This information is provided for your personal use and is the property of Bedfordshire Hospitals NHS Trust and subject to any existing Intellectual Property and Database Rights. Any commercial application or use of this information may be subject to the provisions of the Re-use of Public Sector Information Regulations 2015 (RPSI). This means that if you wish to re-use the information provided for commercial purposes for any reason you must ask the Trust for permission to do so. 
 Please note that the Trust has a formal internal review and complaints process which is managed by the Information Governance Manager/Data Protection Officer. Should you have any concerns with our response, you can make a formal request for an internal review. Requests for internal review should be submitted within three months of the date of receipt of the response to your original letter, and should be addressed to: dataprotectionofficer@ldh.nhs.uk. This option is available to you for up to three calendar months from the date your response was issued. 
If you are not satisfied with the Trust review under the Freedom of Information Act 2000 you may apply directly to the Information Commissioners Officer (ICO) for a review of your appeal decision. The ICO can be contacted at: ICO, Wycliffe House, Water Lane, Wilmslow, Cheshire, SK9 5AF www.ico.org.uk 
 Yours sincerely, 

 FOI Officer
 Bedfordshire Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust
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5.1 Accommodating transgender patients in an acute hospital setting

The key principles are:

v

Transgender people should be accommodated according to their presentation:

the way they dress, and the name and pronouns that they currently use.

This may not always accord with the physical sex appearance

It does not depend upon their having a Gender Recognition Certificate (GRC) or
legal name change;

If staff are unsure of a patient's gender they should, where possible, discreetly

ask the person where they would most comfortably be accommodated.

The views of the transgender person should take precedence over those of

family members where these are not the same

In all matters, members of staff must be aware that it breaches legislation to
disclose a person’s transgender status to a third party without first gaining their
express permission todo so.

Staff must take particular care to protect the preferred gender identity of the trans-
gender patient when physiological appearance is not congruent with their preferred
gender presentation.

Staff should monitor feedback from patients who may feel uncomfortable with these
arrangements to ensure all feelings are taken into consideration.
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